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Museum & CoHector Resource




Kathie Gow
Curator

Hatfield Historical Museum

March 11, 2011

Re:  Review of Proposed Town Renovations With Regard to Relocating

Hatfield Historical Museum

Dear Ms. Gow:

I have had the opportunity to review the plans of the proposed renovations to Town Hall and the Library. Museum and Collector Resource has been involved in over a dozen building projects for new or renovated museums. Some of these museums have been located in co-use facilities, such as these proposed projects.  After reviewing the plans I would offer the following comments and suggestions.
Proposed Town Hall Renovation Including Historical Museum
Overall I think this is a very attractive plan.  The architect has been considerate to provide you with a variety of spaces and convenient locations for storage and exhibits.  The amount of space allotted, however, is not adequate to store the collection properly unless some of the exhibit space is used for storage.  What follows are some modifications I would suggest as well as some things you may wish to consider should the plan to accommodate the museum in the renovated Town Hall proceed.

General Considerations:

· Confirm where the electrical panel is to be located on this floor, and make sure it is not in any of your spaces.  Otherwise, in order to keep the collection safe, you will have to escort every contractor that needs access to that panel.
· Confirm that there are no plumbing pipes or vent stacks running over collection storage or display areas.

· Right now your object size is limited by several small doors.  The doors indicated on the current plans are probably less than 38” wide.  This will limit the largest thing you can bring up the elevator and into the exhibit or storage space.  At least with one double door into the exhibit space, off the wide stairs, you can bring larger items up the main stairs and into this room.

· Each lighting option offers pros and cons. Halogen provides a nice quality of light and uses less energy and does not put off ultraviolet light (UV), but it is hot and needs ventilation and places for transformers.  Florescent tubes are relatively cool, but do give off UV.  This UV can be blocked, however, by purchasing filtering sleeves that go around the bulbs.  The sleeves last approximately 15 years and cost about $70 for a package of ten 48” sections.

· You will need to get UV filters for the large windows in the exhibit areas and one window in the storeroom.  This can be UV film that is professionally applied to each pane of glass or film that is attached around the edges of the windows with tape.  A third option would be UV filtering storm windows that attach outside the building.  This option would provide increased energy efficiency as well.  I would also suggest simple, but decent quality roller shades with a chain mechanism for raising and lowering.  These shades would be down all the time if you do not have UV filtering film.  Alternatively, if you do have UV filtering film they can be raised when the museum is open.
Vault and Storage Room
· Confirm that there is no plumbing access from the bathroom to the vault. Water around collections should be avoided whenever possible.  The exception to this is sprinklers for fire suppression.
· In order to maximize the space in the vault you will want to run the shelving and/or map cases/flat files around the perimeter of the room.  As a result, be sure the lighting is in the center of the room.

· For both the vault AND storage room be sure and that there is nothing attached to the walls that would prohibit locating the shelving along the walls – motion sensors, access panels, light switches, etc.  All switches and panels, other than flush-mounted electrical outlets, should be co-located behind the area where the door swings into the room, or immediately to the left of the door.

· In the archival storage room next to the vault, install two rows of parallel lights running perpendicular to the wall with the door.  That way the lights will illuminate the storage shelves in the isles, not the top shelves above the shelving units.  You can fit three rows of shelving in here perpendicular to the door.  Start the lights 36” from the walls.

· If at all possible, there should be no ductwork in the vault and storage rooms, but if ductwork is necessary, the ducting should run down the middle of the room..  Try to get as much ceiling height as you can in the vault and store room so you can still use high shelving. Sprinkler heads need to be located at least 18” from the canopy top of the shelving units.  You should not store anything on top of the shelving canopy to maintain stability.

· As for materials in the vault and storage rooms – no carpet.  Industrial tile that is easy to clean is the best.  Walls should be sheetrock painted with low VOC (volatile organic compounds) paints.  Use archival-quality, powder-coated shelving.  Do not use wooden shelving – it off-gasses and leaches chemicals into the objects on the shelves.  Drop ceilings are not only unnecessary, but introduce volatile organic compounds (VOC), and provide places for vermin to hide and dust to gather.
Exhibit Space, Office and Kitchen Area
· If all the doors are to be new, as indicated on the plans, then ask that the door near the stairs into the first Historical Society exhibit room (Parlor) is a set of double doors.  This will facilitate bringing in larger items or casework to the exhibit space.  
· Right now there is a hallway at the top of the stairs that runs parallel to the balcony area and exhibit room.  It is wasted space.  If possible, extend the museum office/kitchen/supplies space out as far as the door to the balcony, and move the custodial closet away from museum spaces. If not possible to move the custodial closet away, see if it can be moved to the end of that footprint, with access only from the hallway, not from the museum space.

· I recommend keeping the kitchen as it would allow the Historical Society to host member events, as well as provide a safe place for docents to keep lunches and prepare tea or coffee, segregated from the collections. 
· Since the plans indicate new bathrooms at the back of the building for use by the second floor, it would be preferable to remove the old bathroom here to provide more space for computer equipment and supplies (office) and prevent the possibility of a flooding toilet introducing water or dampness to the collection. 
· I assume the addition of 5 ½” metal studs in the existing outer walls of the parlor and large meeting room indicate that the walls are being opened and new sheetrock will be installed.  If that is the case, ask for a layer of  ¼” plywood under the sheet rock.  This will greatly facilitate hanging paintings and other artifacts in the museum – otherwise your exhibit locations will be confined to places with a stud, or worse, you risk hitting one of the new metal studs when you go to hang pictures. 

· Likewise, if walls are to be opened in exhibit areas it is a great time to provide more and better electrical supply to the room. Be sure to insist on quad outlets (four, 3-prong plug outlets) instead of the standard (two, 3-prong plug outlets).  Make sure all outlets are flush to the wall.
Balcony Area

· If the area currently slated to remain a balcony could be used for a museum processing area it would provide a much-needed processing/work space and negate the need to cut the smaller exhibit room (the Parlor) in half with a wall to create such a space. It is important to segregate new objects coming into the collection to ensure that they do not contain active mold or pest infestations. Given its location down the hall from the storage rooms, but outside the exhibit space, it would meet these needs nicely.  The balcony would also be helpful in limiting UV exposure for the collection, since it has fewer windows than the Parlor and its windows could be covered.

Proposed Library Renovation and Expansion

Including Historical Museum
With regard to the Historical Museum being integrated into the library, these plans are deficient in a number of ways and represent a less than optimal situation.  Besides the fact that the collection will not fit in the space being provided, the following issues should be considered:

General Considerations:

· The lighting for the entire building will need to be UV controlled since the objects in the cases are visually open to the entire room.  This will cost more than just filtering a storage room.  This means all lighting in the library will have to be selected for its filtering capacity.

· Most of the artifacts in your collection are three dimensional and not flat.  Tall, glass-fronted cases like those indicated on the plans lend themselves best to fairly flat objects, thus limiting what you can exhibit.  Children and those with limited mobility will also have a difficult time seeing objects on higher shelves or reading text which is placed in those areas.
· While climate control is indicated, it seems to be limited to the archival storage room.  Since collection artifacts will also be in exhibit cases and in the workroom, those spaces should be climate controlled as well.
· Since the library is likely to be carpeted, you will need to allow for 60-90 days of off-gassing before you can move the collections in.  Also, you will need to closely coordinate the selection of library furnishings to watch for other potential VOC sources being introduced into the space.  But for preservation of the museum collection/Town Property, industrial tile -- which cleans easily, and has a low level of volatile organic compounds – should be used in all spaces containing museum storage or displays.  Wood flooring can also be used but may be cost prohibitive.

· All of the cases need to be locking cases.  Since areas are potentially unattended it does limit your ability to have interactive exhibits that need some form of supervision.
· Exhibit casework should be constructed of low VOC materials, and no plywood, particle board or oil paint should be used.  All of these materials off-gas substances such as formaldehyde and other VOCs.  Ideally casework should be constructed out of MDF (multidimensional fiberboard), and painted with latex paint.

· Many of the same recommendations regarding the Town Hall site apply to the renovated library space:

· Ensure that the electrical panel is located in a space outside of museum storage and display areas.

· No drop ceilings in workroom or storage room.
· No plumbing access from janitor’s closet into Museum workroom.
· No water or sewage pipes running over exhibit cases, workroom or storage room.
· Limit fixtures and switches to one area, ideally behind door or to left of door. Those fixtures that must be located elsewhere, keep flush to wall.

· UV filtering for windows and lighting fixtures.
· Ductwork, if necessary, in center of storage room and workroom

· Door size into storage will limit the size of objects stored there, so consider an oversized or double door.

Lower Level Areas

· Collections should not be stored or exhibited in this lower level – especially an area which has a history of flooding and damp.   This is of MAJOR concern.
·  On the lower level mold will be invasive and prevalent in areas without dehumidification and climate control.  Many objects coming into collections like this already have mold and this environment will cause mold blooms. If you had the space to isolate and treat objects as they came in that would help, but this plan does not allow for the space needed to do this.
· Security is a concern on the lower level.  There appears to be no space for a museum attendant that has an unobstructed view of the exhibits.  I also gather that this level will not be occupied by library staff.

· The corner room presently designated for a museum workspace has been positioned next to the mechanical room.  Depending on what type of fuel the building uses this may not be a good location. If it is oil heat and the burner is next door you will need to be certain that there are no connecting vents or ductwork from one room to the other.  Oil-based soot is very corrosive to metals and will permanently damage textiles and other fragile materials.

· Additionally, if the workroom is located in the corner room -- up the small stairs -- you may have problems getting heavy or unwieldy objects to the workroom up that set of stairs.
· If, instead, the workroom is located next to the Museum Archive room, it may be helpful to retain the interior door to the Archive. If the workroom is not next door, then there should just be a single door to the hall to free up valuable wall space.
· The irregular shape of the Archive room will make it tricky to install appropriate shelving and to maximize space for storage. It would be much preferable to have a rectangular-shaped room.
· Since the spaces for museum exhibits and storage in the renovated library plans are significantly smaller than the space you have now on the second floor, you will need to acquire off-site storage.  You will need to plan for the transportation of artifacts and paintings to and from this location as well as security, insurance, climate control, processing space, fire suppression, and cleaning.
I hope these suggestions and comments are helpful.  If I can be of any further assistance, please let me know.  I am mailing back the plans you lent me. I will also enclose a copy of this letter so you will have a hard copy.

Best Regards,

Valarie J. Kinkade

Principal

Museum & Collector Resource
